Approved as Amended 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

May 19, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 19, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois (arrived @ 7:35 p.m.), Dave Nickerson and Steve Ober. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Swearing-in newly Elected Officials – The following were swore-in; David Nickerson as Selectman, Kathleen (Katy) Wells as Budget Committee member, Wayne Elliott as Library Trustee, Carmine Cioffi as Trustee of the Trust Funds, Elizabeth Merry as Town Moderator and Melanie VanTassel as Overseer of the Public Welfare. 

























2.0 Department updates








  2.1
Police Department – Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard provided the Board with a tri-color graph comparison chart of the past three years (1/1/08-5/18/10) for DUI, drugs, arrests, motor vehicle stops and calls for service.  The BOS reviewed and Chief Hankard noted that DUI’s have been the biggest increase.  Chief Hankard stated Sergeant Howe is doing well in his new position and he is currently training Officer Benoit.  Selectman Nickerson stated during Election Day, he heard no negative comments regarding the Police Department and residents feel they are being treated fairly.  Selectman Ober asked Chief Hankard to keep an eye on homes that are vacant and for the Police Department to get involved in Old Home Day anyway they want to. Chief Hankard informed the Board that he would be covering some of the Officer’s shifts to avoid paying over-time. The Board thanked Chief Hankard for his time. 






 

3.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry –Selectman Ober made a motion to accept a $57 dollar donation from Lin Chong and a $267.22 dollars from the WRHS Student Action Fund’s “Hoop for Hunger” drive. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   










 

4.0 Old Business 
4.1 Maple Circle – TA Veloski stated he has spoken with the project’s engineers and they are looking in to a new walkway for the beach area with approval by the ARRA people.  TA Veloski noted the audit was passed with flying colors.


5.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.  The Board signed Trust Fund requests for Highway Heavy Equipment Fund to the Town of Sanbornton in the amount of $4,000 dollars, Town Building Improvement Fund to the Town of Sanbornton in the amount of $30,980 dollars, Facilities Repair & Refurbish Fund to the Town of Sanbornton in the amount of $19,350 dollars and the State Aide for Reconstruction Fund to the Town of Sanbornton in the amount of $25,115.37 dollars. 




































6.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement







	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	08.096 & 03.048
	Leighton, Richard
	Timber Intent 
	Approved 

	20.041.000
	Den Brae, Golf Course
	Timber Intent 
	Approved 

	23.025.000
	Robinson, Richard
	Timber Intent 
	Approved 

	08.096 & 03.048
	Leighton, Richard
	Timber Tax
	Approved 

	20.013.000
	Ducal Land Trust
	Timber Tax
	Approved 

	23.034.000
	Merriam, Stephen
	Timber Tax
	Approved 

	n/a
	Town of Sanbornton
	Sewer Warrant
	Signed

	13.006 & 13.009
	Knox, Michael
	Timber Owner Letter
	Approved 

	13.007.000
	Carlson, Joan
	Timber Letter
	Approved 

	13.007.000
	Harris, Eric
	Timber Logger Letter
	Approved 

	20.019.000
	Laflam, Robert
	Timber Owner Letter
	Approved 

	20.019.000
	Young, Leroy
	Timber Logger Letter
	Approved 


7.0 Lisa Baldwin Re: MEAP – Municipal Project Assistant, Lisa Baldwin provided the BOS with an energy summary report and thanked everyone that helped with gathering the necessary data.  The Board reviewed the summary report with Ms. Baldwin.  Ms. Baldwin reported that 71% of the Town’s annual energy use is due to vehicles, which is a high proportion. Selectman Nickerson asked if there was a reason why and Ms. Baldwin replied she was unsure.  Selectman Nickerson stated it might be due to the number of miles of roads in Town.  TA Veloski noted the Highway Department has three brand new trucks.  Selectman Ober informed Ms. Baldwin of the Police Department’s use of the “Idle Right” systems in their cruisers. Ms. Baldwin stated the new trucks could decrease the Town’s energy use.  Melanie VanTassel informed the Board that the Recreation Building was not in the energy report. Ms. Baldwin stated it must have slipped through the cracks, which is weird because she had invoices to match to everything.  Chair Livernois noted that the energy per sq. ft. @ the Chapel Fire Station is really high.  Ms. Baldwin stated the Audit Company, SDES Group, would look at the all of technical issues. It was noted that the Highway Garage & Chapel Station were both built during the 1960’s. Ms. Baldwin reviewed the priorities & custom recommendation with the BOS. Ms. Baldwin stated she would be happy to offer her assistance in anyway and offered to contact SDES because they are a great resource for the Town.  





8.0 Fire Department update – Chief DeSilva – Chair Livernois signed a letter of recommendation for Chief DeSilva to be recommended as Chief Fire Officer. Chief DeSilva informed the Board that Ben Burlingame was named EMS Firefighter of the Year and also received a citation from the Gilmanton Fire Department for a cardiac arrest save.  Chief DeSilva noted that the Fire Department’s budget is tracking to finish in the black and calls are on track.  Chief DeSilva informed the BOS that the Fire Act Grant is available and he is looking to replace the tanker, with 5% of the $265K being the Town’s responsibility. Chief DeSilva noted the $13,000 dollars is in the CIP.  Chief DeSilva stated the tanker would hold 2,000 gallons (max), be an elliptical tank and have one axle. Selectman Ober stated he would like to be educated in regards to the tanker being one axle and asked if he had spoken with surrounding communities.  Chief DeSilva stated he has spoken with other departments that have two axles but they also have more compartment space. Chief DeSilva informed the Board that the Fire Department was part of the Central NH Hazardous Materials Team but now will be part of the Central NH Regional Emergency Planning Committee.  Chief DeSilva noted that the office carpet has high concentrations of organic materials from when they had the mold issue and he would like to remove & replace it.  Chief DeSilva stated he has contacted Joel Smith, who has given an estimate of $928.20 dollars. TA Veloski was asked to see if there was funding available in the Building Improvement & Maintenance CRF. The Board agreed this would be okay.  Chief DeSilva stated he would like to purchase one more gear rack ($827 dollars plus freight), to open space because currently people are doubled up.  Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Chief DeSilva to purchase a gear rack for the Fire Department. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   Chief DeSilva informed the Board that due to new state requirements he had to purchase new reflective vests for the interstate that are “tear away” and more reflective. It was determined the old vests would be placed in a box at the Fire Station for various uses.  Chair Livernois asked how the Chapel Fire Station is being used.  Chief DeSilva stated the building is kept at 62 degrees, has forced hot air and kerosene, is a metal building and has very little insulation.  Selectman Nickerson asked if the bay door was sealed and Chief DeSilva replied the door is not the tightest.  Chief DeSilva stated the station is used on Saturdays for truck checks and if the bay door is left open the heat is shut off. Chair Livernois asked if all of the trucks could fit in the main building and Chief DeSilva replied yes but it would create an additional four minutes in travel time.  The Energy Committee will be asked to look at the Chapel Fire Station. 

  8.1
Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (c) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 8:36 p.m. with TA Veloski, Melanie VanTassel and Chief DeSilva. Chair Livernois motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Livernois, yes, Ober, yes, Nickerson, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 8:53 p.m. The BOS voted unanimously to seal the minutes of the meeting.  















9.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  






  9.1 5/05/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, May 5, 2010. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 5, 2010 with corrections.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed.








  9.2
5/12/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, May 12, 2010. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 12, 2010.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed.













10.0 “Y” Project – The Board discussed whether to stay with the same Engineer for the “Y” project or to bid the remaining portion. After a brief discussion, Selectman Nickerson made a motion to have TA Veloski & DPW Director Thayer draft a “RFP” to bid the “Y” project with a dedicated Engineer for the work.  Chair Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Ober was opposed. TA Veloski asked for the Board’s blessing to move forward on a bond rate and noted Franklin Savings Bank has the lowest rate.  The BOS agreed this would be okay.  





11.0 Board Assignments/Chair Nomination – Each Selectman will remain with the Committees/Boards they are currently assigned. 
Nomination for Chair tabled until next week. 












12.0 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (c) – The Board of Selectmen went in to non-public session at 9:26 p.m. with Melanie VanTassel & TA Veloski. Chair Livernois motioned to go in to non-public session and Selectmen Nickerson seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Livernois, yes, Ober, yes, Nickerson, yes. The BOS reconvened the public session at 9:47 p.m. While in non-public session the Board voted unanimously to seal the minutes.  





13.0 Correspondence




        


             13.1 BTLA Hearing Notice Re: Myktiuk Case – The BOS took under advisement. 13.2 Primex Re: Safety Improvement Grant ($750 dollars) – Forwarded to F.D., DPW & P.D.  

13.3 ZBA Rehearing Re: Robitaille Case – Scheduled for 6/22 @ 7:15 p.m.
            13.4 ZBA Re: Member reappointments – Tabled.  







14.0 Town Administrator’s Report 





               14.1 NH Office of Economic Stimulus – The Town has passed the audit.

 14.2 Jane Goss – RSA 35:12 – Report of what was voted on at Town Meeting.          14.3 Maple Circle – TA Veloski stated additional engineering for drainage work by Paul Fluet at Maple Circle has been approved in the amount of $30,000 dollars.  The BOS signed the amendment to the agreement foe professional services.


  14.4 MS-2 Report of Appropriations – The BOS signed.         
                        14.5 Oil purchase contract – Fred Fuller – The Board signed the contract at a rate of $2.575 a gallon. 









      14.6 Highway Garage – Soil Evaluation – Under advisement. 

            14.7 Draft report of Hunkins Pond from AE COM – Under advisement. 


 

15.0 Selectmen’s Reports
- None at this time. 













 
16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, May 26, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












17.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 10:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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